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PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING
Wednesday, April 23, 2008
8:30 a.m.

Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board

Lawrence, MA  01840

Members Present:
Peter Matthews, Chair
Shirley Callan, Karen Sawyer, Atty. Michael Sweeney
Members Absent:

Pedro Arce, Charles LoPiano, Sal Lupoli
Staff Present:
Fred Carberry, Betty Kirk, Augustine Ambe
Guests Present:
Arthur Chilingirian, Amy Weatherbee

1.
Approval of Minutes of 3/26/08
Peter Matthews called the meeting to order at 8:40 a.m. and called for a motion to approve the minutes of the 2/26/08 meeting.
Motion by Shirley Callan seconded by Karen Sawyer to approve the minutes of the March 26, 2008 meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.
2.
Discussion of By-Laws Change Regarding Committee Chairs
Fred Carberry said that this item was brought up at the last meeting.  WIA requires that the WIB chairman come from the private sector but does not require that committee chairs be from the private sector  Fred explained that there is are instances, particularly on the Youth Council, where we are without a committee chair.  We have an excellent candidate but he is not from the private sector.  He said that the MVWIB by-laws call for committee chairs to be from the private sector and noted that the Nominating Committee has recommended a change to the by-laws taking out this language.  Fred said that to his knowledge no other WIBs have this restriction.  He noted that it was suggested at the last committee meeting to discuss this change with the Mayor.
Mike Sweeney said that he has discussed this matter with Mayor Sullivan and he has no opposition to making this change.

Peter Matthews said that what we are trying to do is just remove restrictive language to allow the flexibility to have the best candidates serve as committee chairs.
Motion by Mike Sweeney to approve the recommendation to amend the MVWIB by-laws to remove language stating that committee chairs must be from the private sector.  Shirley Callan seconded the motion and motion passed.

3.
Follow- up of CEO/MVWIB Agreement Regarding Title I Administrator
Fred Carberry said that he would like to close out an item that came up at last month’s meeting.  He said that he would like to apologize to Mike Sweeney for what may have appeared as an ambush regarding his role as Title I Administrator.  Fred said it was not intended to be.  He explained that the frustration of the chairman with getting a legal settlement paid resulted in the item being placed on the agenda.  There was not forewarning to Mr. Sweeney and Fred apologized for this.  He said that he would like to recommend closing this matter at this time.
Shirley Callan said that she asked Mr. Sweeney for a copy of his contract which she forwarded to committee members and that he was very accommodating and helpful.

Mr. Sweeney said that this has been stressful and a time waster for City Hall.  To clarify matters, he said that he spoke to Mayor Sullivan and Mark Andrews and neither were aware of the issue and don’t support a change.  The Mayor said that he would like Mr. Sweeney to remain in the position.
Betty Kirk then asked if we should amend the CEO Agreement and Fred said that they would be having discussion with the Mayor to bring the CEO Agreement into alignment when we have to submit our re-certification.
Amy Weatherbee said that she contacted the state.  They are aware that the Mayor is the appointing authority for the Title I Administrator and that is the internal structure.  She said that she clarified with the state the signatory authority and this matter can be addressed in the re-certification package.

Motion by Mike Sweeney seconded by Karen Sawyer to close this item and remove it from the agenda.  Motion passed.

4.
 Discussion of Haverhill Lease Situation
Fred then asked Arthur Chilingirian, DTD Executive Director, to talk about the Haverhill lease situation.
Chili said that we were informed that the building is being sold and we have been asked to vacate by June or July.  We met with DCS staff and put together a chart of our needs.  A notice was place in the Central Register for 30 days and the RFP was advertised in the Eagle Tribune.
Chili said that they condensed the space to 6,000 square feet.  He and Fred met with Mayor Fiorentini and Bill Pillsbury.  A technical assistance meeting is planned for May 5th at the Haverhill Career Center for all interested parties.  The RFP is due by May 23rd and we hope to make a quick decision and be ready to move by July or August.
Fred said that we have been communicating with landlord through the real estate broker and they haven’t been able to get agreement on the June 30th date.  We are trying to work out an amicable agreement and move to a new site.  Mayor Fiorentini wants us to maintain a presence in Haverhill and Fred said that he feels that we need to keep a presence there to serve that part of the Valley and Southern New Hampshire.

Fred also said that we may be contacting Planning Committee members to move the date of the next meeting after the RFPs come in to allow the committee to make their recommendation.

Peter Matthews said that the good news is that we can stay in Haverhill and now must work to secure the new site.

5.
Discussion on State Cutbacks
Fred Carberry said that last month Donna Gambon was with us and recently DCS laid off all their field manager positions statewide.  He asked Chili to comment.
Chili said that there is a $6M deficit with $2M in DCS and $4M in unemployment.  There is talk about moving all claimants to the call center which he feels will cause a good deal of confusion to claimants and problems at the Career Center.

Secretary Suzanne Bump eliminated 70 positions, some through voluntary buy-outs and some through lay-offs.  Chili talked about the way the lay-offs were handled, noting that we are in this business, and that they should have been more sensitive in dealing with employees.

He then talked about the staff reductions at the Career Center and the impact, especially due to the fact that some of these positions are federal positions.  We haven’t been able to replace the veterans’ services representative.  He said that we expect more clients coming in due to predicted reductions in workforce at Parlex and the IRS.

Mike Sweeney asked if the federal positions were not being posted due to the general situation.  Chili said that is probably the case and said that it takes seven to eight weeks to advertise and get an employee on board.

Mike Sweeney said that he could make a phone call to our local legislators making them aware of the issue.

Fred Carberry said that he notifies the local delegation on an ongoing basis of issues pertaining to the workforce system in our region and asks for their support.
6.
Discussion on Consultant for High Performing WIB Strategic Plan

Fred Carberry said that as requested at the last committee meeting he contacted Undersecretary Jennifer James at the Department of Labor and Workforce Development with questions that were raised regarding the submission of a strategic plan for a High Performing WIB.
Questions he asked were will the $100,000 incentive payment be documented in the final request; are there any restrictions; will it be in a lump sum or installment; and is there any guarantee of these funds given the current fiscal situation.

Fred said that what he is looking for is a vote of recommendation to hire a consultant to put together a plan to the state by the September deadline.  We will need the plan wrapped up by Labor Day and, since it is almost May and we will be going into the summer when things generally slow down, he is looking to move as quickly as possible.

Fred said that at one time the WIB staff numbered eight and they performed these duties.  Part of streamlining and bringing down costs was the idea to hire consultants at certain periods of time for specific tasks.  We used a consultant for the Blueprint at a cost of $15,000 and for the WCTF grant for a cost of $5,000.  Fred said that this was money well spent.
The ultimate goal of the state is to require all WIB’s to become high performing WIBs.  He said that we may as well take advantage of the $100,000 incentive offered at this time.

Fred read the response from Undersecretary James stating that they are committed to funding HPWBs upon successful application and given the state increase in resources for FY’09.  She also said that we must realize fiscal realities and, if the national picture shifts suddenly and the state resources are rescinded or eliminated, that may affect the Initiative.  They are working out the terms of contracts and payment method, etc.

Peter Matthews asked how much were are looking for and Fred said probably well under $25,000 paid out of current funds.
Amy said that last month we were looking at the worst case scenario and were pleasantly surprised.  Fred has some time sensitive money in the budget that we can meet on and discuss how to fund this consultant with this year’s funds.

Motion by Karen Sawyer seconded by Shirley Callan to approve the hiring of a consultant to work on the High Performing WIB Strategic Plan.  Motion passed.
7.
Other Business
Fred reported that we had a nice board meeting in Haverhill this past week hosted by Joe Bevilacqua and the Chamber with Keith Westrich as the featured speaker.  It was also well attended by area superintendents of school.
Amy mentioned an article in Monday’s Tribune on unaccompanied youth and Fred referred to media coverage in Rumbo of the MVWIB Quarterly Meeting in Haverhill.

Amy spoke about the Summer Youth Allocation of $336,000 which will allow for 175 youth this year.  She said that the problem will be figuring out the sites.  Fred said that he would like to see more private sector involvement in this six week subsidized program.
Augustine Ambe and Arthur Chilingirian talked about the progress of the WCTF and said that there have been three sessions of training at Raytheon for 26 people.  Augustine said that there is an upcoming advisory board meeting scheduled at GE to discuss reporting and documentation.

Betty Kirk said that this training was created because of the grant but when the funds are gone the program will still be there.
Peter Matthews said that his institution is inundated with requests and right now things are tough.  He said that he hopes to be able to participate more in the future related to the summer jobs program.
Fred Carberry said that Mr. Matthews participation as chair of this committee is important and appreciated.

8.
Adjourn
Having no further business Shirley Callan made a motion to adjourn the meeting seconded by Mike Sweeney.  Motion passed and the meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,
Mary Kivell
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